



# The Need for Mechanisms to Ensure Accountability to Reduce Unlawful Police Violence Against People of African Descent in the United States of America

For the Report of the International Independent Expert Mechanism to Advance Racial Justice and Equality in the context of Law Enforcement, pursuant to Human Rights Council Resolution 47/21

Prepared and submitted by:

Northeastern University School of Law, Center for Law, Equity, and Race (CLEAR)

Northeastern University School of Law, Program on Human Rights and the

Global Economy (PHRGE)

May 2024

Deborah A. Jackson Managing Director, CLEAR de.jackson@northeastern.edu Martha F. Davis Co-Director, PHRGE m.davis@northeastern.edu The Center for Law, Equity and Race (CLEAR)<sup>i</sup> and the Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy (PHRGE)<sup>ii</sup> at Northeastern University School of Law welcome the opportunity to provide input for the preparation of the report of the International Independent Expert Mechanism to advance racial justice and equality for Africans and people of African descent in the context of law enforcement, pursuant to Human Rights Council Resolution 47/21. This response to the Call for Input addresses the need for additional tools to ensure accountability and provide redress measures for people of African Descent who continue to be subjected to excessive force and human rights violations by law enforcement.

# **Current State of Human Rights Violations by United States Law Enforcement**

While an estimated 250,000 people are injured during encounters with United States law enforcement every year, and more than 600 are killed by law enforcement annually, few of the officers involved in these incidents face criminal prosecution. This is in part due to an American legal doctrine known as "qualified immunity," which grants protection from prosecution to police officers if they can establish that they have not violated "clearly established" rights. The U.S. Supreme Court has further held that police use of force must be considered from the perspective of the reasonable officer at the time of the incident. The combination of these two rules has shielded much of harmful police behavior from judicial scrutiny and sanction.

Almost half of Americans believe that police officers see themselves as above the law, and that police are generally not held accountable for misconduct or other harmful behavior.<sup>5</sup> A different survey discovered that civilians were dissatisfied with their inability to hold officers accountable for bad behavior, with two-thirds of Americans believing that civilians should have the power to sue police

Acknowledgements: The Center for Law, Equity and Race (CLEAR) and the Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy (PHRGE) gratefully acknowledge the assistance of Attorney Malcolm Clarke, Elizabeth Zitrin Fellow at CLEAR in preparing the submission.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>i</sup> The Center for Law, Equity, and Race (CLEAR) uses an interdisciplinary, collaborative approach to enrich and inform the national discourse on reparative justice and criminal justice reform and build additional strength in racial justice research and practice.

<sup>ii</sup> The Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy (PHRGE) specializes in economic, social, and cultural rights and

<sup>&</sup>quot;The Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy (PHRGE) specializes in economic, social, and cultural rights and rights-based approaches to development with an emphasis on the promotion of human rights in the United States.

officers for misconduct or excessive use of force.<sup>6</sup> The number of people of African descent who hold that view is considerably larger – 86%. Civilians who hold these views are less likely to seek out or rely on police assistance, and may react with hostility to officers during police encounters. Officers respond to this animus as their training prepares them to: by viewing every encounter as a potential threat, rather than as a partner in ensuring public safety.<sup>7</sup> These mindsets create a self-perpetuating cycle: officers act with excessive force in response to a perceived threat or combative attitude, but not held accountable by the criminal justice system. In turn, civilians witnessing this are reinforced in their view that officers are not held accountable, leading to apathetic or hostile attitudes towards police officers.

## Police Are Rarely Held Accountable for Constitutional Violations Against Civilians

In an extremely rare incident in March of 2024, six former Mississippi law enforcement officers from the Rankin County Sheriff's Office were sentenced to prison terms ranging from 10 to 40 years for assaults they committed in their capacity as police officers. While their offenses were "shocking, brutal, and cruel," the most surprising aspect of their sentencing was not the nature and scope of their crimes, but the fact that they were sentenced at all. In recent years, evidence has established that police officers who have engaged in various forms of brutality against citizens - including sexual assaults, theft, shootings, and other harmful acts - are rarely face prosecution for these wrongs. In the rare instances when they are charged and tried, the officers are too often acquitted. In virtually all cases, police officers face less serious consequences than a civilian would for the same offense.

The case of Freddie Gray in Baltimore, Maryland exemplifies this disparity in outcomes. On April 12, 2015, Gray was arrested after running from police officers. While in police custody, Gray's spinal cord was severed, and he was brought to the hospital, where he died a week later. The officers involved were suspended from duty and charged in connection with his death. However, ultimately after three of the officers were acquitted, prosecutors dropped all remaining charges. In 2024, one of the officers involved in Gray's death was promoted to oversee the Baltimore Police Department's Public Integrity Bureau, which handles misconduct investigations. This officer's journey from being charged

with manslaughter and misconduct to supervising the division of the police department that investigates misconduct investigations epitomizes the utter inadequacy of the mechanisms now in place to hold police officers truly accountable for any harms that they cause, and a cynical approach to accountability on the part of police leaders.<sup>15</sup>

### **Reforms Needed To Enable Greater Police Accountability**

Several reforms have been proposed to break this cycle of lack of accountability, which not only fails the victims of police misconduct, but also disserves as community members and the officers themselves. The George Floyd Justice in Policing Act, one of the most comprehensive police accountability reforms, has received broad public support. This proposed law, introduced in Congress 2021 by U.S. Representative Karen Bass of California, would have furthered reform in several ways. The bill proposed making it easier to prosecute offending officers, and sought to enhance the ability of the Department of Justice to investigate police misconduct. The Act proposed the establishment of a national registry of police misconduct, which would collect all complaints filed against law enforcement officers and render that information publicly available. These reforms would make it easier to hold officers accountable for their misconduct, and would make it harder for officers with misconduct allegations to obtain another position in law enforcement. Unfortunately, although this bill passed in the House of Representatives it was never brought to the Senate floor for a vote and has not yet been reintroduced in subsequent sessions of Congress.

Police reform advocates also present the use of body-worn cameras as another reform that could reduce police misconduct. <sup>20</sup> Body-worn cameras received widespread support after the shooting of Michael Brown in Ferguson, Missouri in 2014. In response to these calls, the U.S. Department of Justice awarded more than \$20 million in grants to expand their use. <sup>21</sup> The use of these cameras was believed to herald a new era in terms of police accountability. <sup>22</sup> While body-worn cameras have become more common throughout law enforcements over the course of the past decade, public access to the recorded

footage has been unduly limited, purportedly for reasons ranging from issues of privacy to police obstructionism.<sup>23</sup>

Despite pledges to release footage within a reasonable amount of time, police departments have appeared to renege on these promises.<sup>24</sup> Departments have delayed releasing or refused to release body camera and dashcam footage for a variety of reasons, infamously in the case of Laquan McDonald, where the Chicago Police Department claimed that releasing the video would jeopardize an ongoing investigation into the incident. Laquan McDonald was a 17-year-old youth who was shot sixteen times by a police officer who claimed he feared for his safety. The video, ordered released by a judge more than a year after the killing, established that Laquan was walking away from the police when he was shot.<sup>25</sup> While proposals have circulated to increase transparency through expanding access to footage, different jurisdictions have different rules regarding disclosure of public records such as body camera footage.<sup>26</sup>

Police departments and prosecutors have also been criticized for a failure to respond adequately to allegations of misconduct. In Rankin County, Mississippi, citizens whose rights were violated by the sheriff's deputies filed lawsuits or complaints against a "goon squad" in the department.<sup>27</sup> Despite these efforts, these reports were ignored by the sheriff.<sup>28</sup> In short, police officers repeatedly involved in instances of misconduct have been able to keep their jobs despite citizen complaints, and sometimes even after they have been charged with or convicted of crimes.<sup>29</sup>

Further, elected prosecutors lack incentives to pursue cases of police misconduct, since these cases are often challenging and difficult to win. Prosecutors look to downstream prospects when bringing charges, and are disinclined to pursue cases they believe juries will reject.<sup>30</sup> Hence prosecutorial discretion introduces another factor militating against equal application of the law.<sup>31</sup> Incentiving prosecutors to bring charges on incidents of misconduct would require an electorate more open to holding law enforcement to the same standards that apply to civilian crimes, and viewing police officers as fallible; such healthy skepticism about police behavior could lead to these cases coming to trial more frequently.<sup>32</sup> As it stands, 69% of American adults reported having confidence in the police in 2023, a decrease of 4% since 2021.<sup>33</sup> If this trend continues, we may see prosecutors pursuing more charges

against police misconduct, which might inspire confidence in the ability of the justice system to hold law enforcement accountable for its harms.

Police reform efforts also gave rise to the BREATHE Act,<sup>34</sup> an omnibus bill that sought to addresses police brutality and racial injustice by proposing numerous economic, legal and social reforms. The bill sought comprehensive reforms to policing, emphasizing community-based solutions and investments in social services. The Act's second section establishes funding for creative community-based initiatives to improve public safety such as funding crisis intervention teams, programs that prevent violence, and projects that address social issues that lead to crime.<sup>35</sup> The bill did not passed.

### Conclusion

There is an urgent need to establish meaningful accountability mechanisms to address the continuing violence and violation of the basic human rights of people of African descent in the United States. A system where law enforcement officers are essentially granted immunity from oversight or prosecution for their actions has led to the loss of public trust, trust which is necessary for officers to protect the public and capture wrongdoers. Current police accountability mechanisms are in need of immediate reform, and the enactment of legislation such as the George Floyd Justice in Policing Act of 2021 would be an important first step to establish a framework to prevent and remedy extra-legal actions and harms by law enforcement. We hope that this body can draw attention to the need for officers to operate with proper accountability, and to be held to account for their wrongdoing.

Respectfully Submitted,

Deborah A. Jackson, Managing Director Center for Law, Equity, and Race (CLEAR)

Mortha F. Danis

Deborah a. Jackson

Martha F. Davis, Faculty Co-Director Program on Human Rights and the Global Economy (PHRGE)

\_

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Law Enforcement Epidemiology Project, University of Illinois Chicago, *U.S. Data on Police Shootings and Violence* (https://policeepi.uic.edu/u-s-data-on-police-shootings-and-violence/). *See also Fatal Force*, The Washington Post (last accessed Apr. 27, 2024) (https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/investigations/police-shootings-database/); *See generally* Asit S. Panwala, *The Failure of Local and Federal Prosecutors to Curb Police Brutality*, 30 Fordham Urban Law Journal 639, 641-643 (2003) (describing how abusive members of law enforcement are under prosecuted by state and federal prosecutors); Deepak Premkumar et al., Public Policy Institute of California, *Police Use of Force and Misconduct in California* 28 (2021) (describing the results of cross-referencing datasets indicating that in California, arrests of officers occur in only 0.72-1.2% of incidents involving civilian fatalities, and that few of these arrests result in convictions); Rebecca Roiphe, *The Duty to Charge in Police Use of Excessive Force Cases*, 65 Cleveland State Law Review 503, 503-504 (2017).

- <sup>2</sup> Harlow v. Fitzgerald, 457 U.S. 800, 818 (1982).
- <sup>3</sup> Graham v. Connor, 490 U.S. 386, 396 (1989).
- <sup>4</sup> Kisela v. Hughes, 584 U.S. 100, 121 (2018) (Sotomayor, J., dissenting).
- <sup>5</sup> Emily Ekins, The Cato Institute, Policing in America: Understanding Public Attitudes Toward the Police. Results from a National Survey 41 (2016).
- <sup>6</sup> Pew Research Center, Majority of Public Favors Giving Civilians the Power to Sue Police Officers for Misconduct 1 (2020).
- <sup>7</sup> Seth Stoughton, Law Enforcement's "Warrior" Problem, 128 Harvard Law Review Forum 225, 228 (2015).
- <sup>8</sup> Press Release, Office of Public Affairs, DOJ, Six Former Mississippi Law Enforcement Officers Sentences for Torturing and
- Abusing Two Black Men, Mar. 21, 2024.

  Michael Goldberg & Emily Wagster Pettus, Mississippi ex-deputy gets 40-year sentence as judge decries brutal attack on 2 Black men, AP News. Mar. 20, 2024.
- <sup>10</sup> Philip Matthew Stinson et al., *The Situational Context of Police Sexual Violence: Data and Policy Implications* (Aug. 10, 2022) (author manuscript); Eliott C. McLaughlin, Police officers in the US were charged with more than 400 rapes over a 9-yaer period, CNN, Oct. 19, 2018 (https://www.cnn.com/2018/10/19/us/police-sexual-assaults-maryland-scope/index.html); Baltimore police officers accused of robberies in racketeering indictment, CBS News, Mar 1, 2017,

(https://www.cbsnews.com/news/baltimore-police-department-officers-arrested-robbery-racketeering/); Benjamin Weiser, Metro Briefing | New York: Manhattan: No Federal Charges In Dorismond Case, N.Y. Times, March 19, 2003.

- <sup>11</sup> Josh Sanborn, Calm Restored in Baltimore as City Awaits the Funeral of Freddie Gray, TIME, Apr. 26, 2015.
- <sup>12</sup> Sheryl Gay Stolberg, Baltimore Suspends 6 Police Officers in Inquiry in Death of Freddie Gray, N.Y. Times, Apr. 20, 2015.
- <sup>13</sup> Camila Domonoske, Prosecutors Drop All Remaining Charges Against Officers in Freddie Gray's Death, npr, Jul. 27, 2016.
- <sup>14</sup> Jonathan Franklin, Officer involved in Freddie Gray's death will oversee Baltimore police integrity unit, npr, Feb. 14, 2024.
- 15 Ashley Southall, Ali Watkins & Blacki Migliozzi, A Watchdog Accused Officers of Serious Misconduct. Few Were Punished., N.Y. Times, Nov. 15, 2020. See also Jonathan Witmer-Rich, Restoring Independence to the Grand Jury: A Victim Advocate for Police Use of Force Cases, 65 Clev. St. L. Rev. 535, 538-539 (2017) (describing how prosecutors handle grand jury proceedings differently when the case involves a police officer as a suspect in a use of force case compared to ordinary criminal cases). <sup>16</sup> H.R. 1280, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong. (2021).
- 17 Fact Sheet: George Floyd Justice in Policing Act (2021)
   18 H.R. 1280, 117<sup>th</sup> Cong, §201-202 (2021).
- <sup>19</sup> Anumita Kaur, Tyre Nichols's Death Renewed Push for George Floyd Act. What's in It? Washington Post, (Feb. 1, 2023).
- <sup>20</sup> Jay Stanley, Police Body-Mounted Cameras: With Right Policies in Place, a Win for All, ACLU (Mar. 2015).
- <sup>21</sup> Press Release, Department of Justice, Justice Department Awards over \$23 Million in Funding for Body Worn Camera Pilot Program to Support Law Enforcement Agencies in 32 States, Sept. 21, 2015.
- <sup>22</sup> Press Release, Department of Justice, Justice Department Awards over \$23 Million in Funding for Body Worn Camera Pilot Program to Support Law Enforcement Agencies in 32 States, Sept. 21, 2015.

  23 Rob Schmitz, Bodycam footage was supposed to reform policing – if the public can get ahold of it, npr (Dec. 31, 2023). See
- also McKenzie Funk, Should We See Everything a Cop Sees?, N.Y. Times, Oct. 18, 2016 (describing how the Seattle Police Department
- <sup>24</sup> Éric Umansky & Umar Farooq, *How Police Have Undermined the Promise of Body Cameras*, ProPublica (Dec. 14, 2023) (quoting Press Release, New York City, Mayor de Blasio Announces New Body Camera Footage Policy, June 16, 2020).
- Sam Levine, Chicago Police Really Didn't Want to Release Video of a Cop Shooting Laquan McDonald 16 Times, HuffPost, Nov. 25, 2015; Curtis Black, How Chicago Tried to Cover Up a Police Execution, The Chicago Reporter, Nov. 24, 2015. See also Ashley Remkus, Unlike in Memphis, Montgomery Police Fight Release of Brutal Bodycam Footage, AL.com, Feb. 06, 2023; Josh Sanburn, Why Police Departments Don't Always Release Body Cam Footage, TIME, Aug. 17, 2016; Omar Jimenez & Eliot C. McLaughlin, Two Police Body Cameras Capture the Struggle Leading to George Floyd's Death, CNN, Aug 11, 2020.
- <sup>26</sup> Josh Sanburn, Why Police Departments Don't Always Release Body Cam Footage, TIME, Aug. 17, 2016; Adam Marshall, Police Bodycam Videos: The Wild West of Open Records Requests, Reporters Committee for Freedom of the Press.
- <sup>27</sup> Brian Howey & Nate Rosenfield, *How a 'Goon Squad' of Deputies Got Away With Years of Brutality*, N.Y. Times Nov. 30, 2023.
- <sup>28</sup> Brian Howey & Nate Rosenfield, *How a 'Goon Squad' of Deputies Got Away With Years of Brutality*, N.Y. Times Nov. 30,
- <sup>29</sup> Cheryl W. Thompson, *Fatal Police Shootings of Unarmed Black People Reveal Troubling Patterns*, npr, Jan 25, 2021.
- <sup>30</sup> German Lopez, *Police Officers Are Prosecuted For Murder in Less Than 2 Percent of Fatal Shootings*, Vox, Apr. 2, 2021.
- <sup>31</sup> See generally Rebecca Krauss, The Theory of Prosecutorial Discretion in Federal Law: Origins and Development, 6 Seton Hall Circuit Review 1 (2009); Julia A. Sheridan, Discretion: The Heart of Prosecution 35 Maine Bar Journal 101 (2020).
- <sup>32</sup> German Lopez, Police Officers Are Prosecuted For Murder in Less Than 2 Percent of Fatal Shootings, Vox, Apr. 2, 2021... (Police Officers).
- <sup>33</sup> M.C Brown & Camille Lloyd, Black Americans Less Confident, Satisfied With Local Police, Gallup, Sept. 18, 2023.
- <sup>34</sup> The BREATHE Act Federal Bill Proposal.
- <sup>35</sup> The BREATHE Act Federal Bill Proposal, 11.